Town of Jefferson

Zoning Board of Adjustment
Minutes
July 14, 2022
Chairman Kim Perry opened the meeting at 7:30 p.m. 
Members present:  Chairman Kim Perry, Jason Call, Tom Walker, Rodney Houghton, Wayne Bilquin, alternate  
Absent:  Biff Wyman
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Michael Couture, Derek Snowman, Scott and Wendy Moody, Alayna Signorello, Sherril Gregory, Stacey Zemla, Bethany Bond, Chris Milligan, Mike Kenison, Gregory Auger  
In the absence of a Board member, Wayne Bilquin was designated a voting member of the Board.

Appeal – Michael Couture
Chairman Perry opened the public hearing for case # 206-2022 to rhear an application for a Variance from Michael Couture in accordance with Article IV, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance.  He proposes to construct a 30’ x 32’ attached garage on an existing home at 372 Turnpike Road, Map 6, Lot 15A, closer to a lot line (39’) than the 50’ required.  The 12’ high garage will match the house and have an asphalt roof.  Mr. Couture’s lot is long and very narrow with a railroad track running in back of the house and the town road running in front with a power line between the track and the house.  The septic system actually goes under the road.  No living areas are being added to the home.  The Board secretary reported no questions or comments have been received by phone, in writing or by email.  There being no further questions or comments, Chairman Perry closed the public portion of the hearing.
Deliberations began.  The proposal will not dimmish property values., the addition will match the house, no other abutters are close enough to see the property.  Vehicles or other items can be stored inside the garage and out of sight of the road.  It will not harm the public interest.  It will add to the town’s tax base with little impact on town services.  The unique shape of Mr. Couture’s lot creates a hardship since there is little option as to where to place any additional structures.  There is no other place for a garage given the house and the driveway.  It will do substantial justice given the unique lot, improving the property without encroaching on neighbors.  The use is reasonable, the property will retain it’s rural and agricultural appearance.  Rodney Houghton made the motion to grant the Variance, seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mr. Couture will receive a letter and notice of the decision from the Board secretary.  Mr. Couture and Mr. Snowman thanked the Board and left the meeting.
Rehearing of Appeal – Heartwood Public Charter School
Chairman Perry opened the public hearing for case # 203-2022 to rehear an application for a Special Exception from the Heartwood Public Charter School, in accordance with Article III, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance.  A Special Exception had been granted April 14, 2022 but the decision had to be voided as an abutter was not noticed in error.  Heartwood proposes to operate a public charter school serving K-8 students at 30 Davenport Road (Map10, Lot 73), a site of the former NFI North School, now closed.  Chairman Perry said records show NFI North had been granted a Special Exception for a school in 1990 with no conditions listed.  Chairman Perry reminded attendees of the previous application which was submitted (see minutes of the April 14, 2022 hearing available at the town office or on the town’s website).  A letter was also read from the law firm of Bernstein, Shur, Sawyer and Nelson representing Mr. & Mrs. Moody, the abutters not previously noticed, outlining arguments why the Special Exception should not be granted based on the four criteria which must be met in order for a Special Exception to be granted.  In acting on an application for a Special Exception, the Board shall take into consideration:

(1) The proposed use shall be one permitted by this Ordinance as a Special Exception.

(2)
The specific site is an appropriate location and of adequate size for such use.

(3)
This use will not adversely affect the adjacent area.
            (4) The proposed use will be in keeping with the stated purpose of this Ordinance.

In conclusion the attorney stated:  “Even if the proposal is an allowed use by Special Exception, the current proposal does not meet the criteria for a Special Exception as the site is not in an appropriate location and of adequate size for 108 students, that the traffic increase on an unpaved steep dirt road/driveway will adversely affect the adjacent area including my clients and the traffic on Route 2, and the proposed use in not in keeping with the stated purpose of the Ordinance.”  A letter was also read from the realtor who was involved with the sale of the Moody property.  (Copies of these letters are available with these minutes at the town office.)  Mr. Moody then spoke saying when his family had purchased the residence at the corner of Davenport Road and Route 2 their intentions were to restore it to its original state and indeed have already started.  It had been formerly operated as a residential school by NFI North.   They have maximized their views toward the Presidential Range of mountains.  He said the value and enjoyment of his home will be diminished with the anticipated traffic traveling up and down Davenport Road to and from the Heartwood property.  During the darker winter months headlights shining into the home will be very disturbing.  The winter months may also create problems with ice and snow on the road.  Traffic at certain hours of the day may back up on the road. Heavy truck required for maintenance using the road will increase.  There are no signs to warn of traffic turning on to or off of Route 2 at the entrance to Davenport Road.

The status of Davenport Road was discussed.  Is this a town-maintained road and will it be able to handle the anticipated traffic of students being dropped off and picked up, especially in winter weather?  There are many miles of dirt roads in Jefferson maintained by the town’s road crew and Fire Chief Milligan confirmed Davenport is one of them and has been considered a town road since probably as far back as the 1960s.  Surveys seem to show this road has a 50’ right-of-way although the drivable part of the road is not that wide.  It is wide enough, however, for two vehicles traveling in opposite directions to pass each other.  Acting road agent Mike Kenison said Davenport Road usually is plowed for accumulated snow or sanded for icy conditions about 6:30 am but because every road in town will need attention the plow truck may not be returning for quite some time.  Additional services from a private contractor would certainly help maintain safe conditions.  Heartwood representatives said the school would follow White Mountains Regional, Berlin, and Gorham school districts when delays, closings or early dismissal of schools were necessary because of the weather conditions.         
Representatives for the Heartwood School explained their present plan for the coming school year was to operate only K-5 classes serving about 50 students even though they anticipate a K-8 school which currently has a maximum of 72 students allowed.  The state of New Hampshire pays up to $7300 per student who is a resident of the state. The  plan right now is for one yurt to be installed.  Fire Chief Milligan said previously he would like to see a detailed plan for the yurt structure.  It should have two points of egress.  Propane heat is anticipated being used in colder weather and that will have to be looked at as well.  There will be eight staff vehicles expected on the property.  Greg Auger explained a 70’ x 90’ parking area will be constructed to the right to hold cars waiting, if necessary, to prevent backup of vehicles on Davenport Road when picking up or dropping off students.  Making sure water didn’t build up and there is proper drainage is part of the plan.  A large loop will keep traffic moving in one direction and staff will be outside each day monitoring the traffic to ensure a smoother flow.  Carpooling would be encouraged, and it is hoped vans or some type of bus which must be paid for by Heartwood can be used to pick up students from designated gathering points but that has not yet been arranged.  

The entrance to Davenport Road was discussed further.  NH Department of Transportation has indicated that the shoulders of Route 2 near Davenport Road would have to be widened.  It should be the financial responsibility of Heartwood.  And how may it impact the Moodys’ property?  A vegetation barrier or fencing was discussed to minimize annoyance from headlights of traveling vehicles but that would certainly interfere with the Moodys’ view they wish to enjoy.  Tom Walker said he could sympathize with having lights shining into the home early in the morning.  Can warning signs be placed to slow cars and trucks traveling on Route 2?  Can the speed limit be lowered in that area or can it be declared a school zone with speed limits reduced at certain hours with warning lights?  All of these would need the state’s approval.  This could be a dangerous intersection if drivers were not aware of the entrance to Davenport Road leads to a school in operaton.     
Chairman Perry previously reported he had spoken to Thomas Phillips, an abutter, who had no objections to the proposal.  The Board secretary reported she had received no questions or comments about the application.  
There being no more questions or comments, Chairman Perry closed the public portion of the hearing and deliberations began.  
In acting on an application for a Special Exception as outlined in Article VII, Section 1C of the Land Use Ordinance, the Board shall take into consideration:

(2) The proposed use shall be one permitted by this Ordinance as a Special Exception.

(2)
The specific site is an appropriate location and of adequate size for such use.

(3)
This use will not adversely affect the adjacent area.
            (4) The proposed use will be in keeping with the stated purpose of this Ordinance.

The first criteria is met, this might not be considered a small business but the property was granted a Special Exception to operate as a school with no conditions listed in 1990.  This proposal now in front of the Board is being considered an extension of this use.  

The specific location is appropriate, and the lot size (4+ acres) is sufficient to accommodate the intended use.  It is set back and not visible from busy Route 2 in a rural setting.  The state education department has indicated it can accommodate up to 72 students.  There are plans for only about 50 at this point in grades K-5 which the school hopes to expand at some future date.  A private contractor can be hired to supplement road maintenance especially in winter conditions.
The third criteria, the use will not adversely affect the adjacent area, seemed to be the one which generated the most discussion.  Objections the Board have heard may be valid but are they enough to deny granting the Special Exception if solutions can be found and enumerated in conditions which Heartwood can agree to and is committed to fulfill?  There are plans to maintain the driveway with an area to park vehicles and have a traffic pattern to ensure a smooth flow of vehicles and safety for pedestrians.  Heartwood will be in contact with Chief Milligan and other relevant officials to address safety issues.  Yurts, after Heartwood is granted building permits, will be placed within the necessary setbacks to any boundary.  Actual siting location will depend on avoiding any wet areas.  Heartwood needs to work with NH DOT to ensure smooth flow of traffic and safety by installing sufficient shoulder on Route 2, have warning signs, reduced speed limits, and/or a school zone established on Route 2.  Beginning and ending times of the school day can be staggered to minimize the number of cars at the same time coming and going.  Staff will monitor the flow of traffic as well as direct vehicles to the overflow parking area.  Carpooling should be encouraged, and Heartwood should continue to work towards the use of vans or buses.  
The proposal is in keeping with the stated purpose of the Ordinance which seeks to maintain the present unique character of the town of Jefferson along with its existing property values.  Property values are subjective, and the abutter has presented no specific evidence the value of his property will decrease by a particular amount.  Indeed, at the moment, it is a seller’s market but, of course, economic conditions may change at any time and have in the past.  The school will add a service missing from the community especially in light of the loss of the town’s elementary school when it was closed by the district.          
Rodney Houghton made the motion to grant the Special Exception with conditions.
CONDITIONS:

(1)  Work with DOT to deal with shoulder widths on both sides of the entrance to Davenport Road.

(2)  Work with DOT to develop a school zone designation on US Rt. 2 with lower speed limits during certain times of the day, erecting warning signs of school traffic entering and exiting Davenport Road, and/or lowering the speed limit on that particular section of Davenport Road permanently.

(3)  Work with the town to ensure safe road conditions for Davenport Road and its entrance from US Rt. 2.  Arrange for a private contractor to supplement the maintenance of Davenport Road in winter weather conditions.

(4)  Plan for school delays or cancellations based on the operation of White Mountains Regional, Gorham, and Berlin school districts.

(5)  Ensure there is a smooth flow of traffic during student drop off and pickup periods by providing sufficient access and maintenance to parking and turning areas with staff available to monitor traffic flow.

(6)  Work to encourage carpooling and/or implementing van services or busing of students to minimize the number of vehicles using Davenport Road.

(7)  Stagger beginning and dismissal time for students to minimize

traffic backup.

(8)  Apply for building permits before any yurts are placed on site and ensure all zoning, safety and health requirements with their operation are met.

(9)  When school increases capacity from the beginning plan of only operating K-5 classes with a maximum capacity of 72 students the school inform the Zoning Board of Adjustment of such a change. 

The motion was seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Chairman Perry reminded Ms. Zemla and Ms. Bond and other representatives of Heartwood to stay in contact with Fire Chief Milligan & other safety officials as well as the town’s road agent to address safety concerns.  He said the Board can’t compel Heartwood to work with your neighbors, but the Board encourages you to do so.  Heartwood was told they will receive documents from the Board secretary confirming the Special Exception granted.  Results of the hearing and minutes will be available at the town office.  If anyone has questions, they may contact any Board member or the Board secretary.  Contact information is on the town’s website.
Minutes
Jason Call made the motion to approve the minutes as read of the June 9, 2022 hearing, seconded by Rodney Houghton.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Financial Report
Jason Call made the motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

Other Business
The Board has received a new application from Albert and Carol Ponte, who own property on 285 Israel’s River Road, for a Variance to build a structure for storage closer to a lot line than allowed. A hearing will be scheduled for August 11.

The Planning Board is holding a work session on Thursday, July 21 to make final edits on the Master Plan revision in anticipation of a public hearing.  Any member of the Zoning Board of Adjustment is invited to attend.
Jason Call made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Rodney Houghton.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:40 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
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